Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services

February 11, 2013
Minutes 

Present:  Diane Boas, Mary Chris Semrow, Rita Sloat, Amanda Eisenhart, Andy Taranko, John Tabb, Irene Mailhot, Kim Humphrey, Brian McKnight, Christine McBrady, Todd Goodwin, Ann-Marie Mayberry, Glenda Wilson, David Thompson, Peter Stuckey, Dee Karnofsky, Karen Johnson, Barbara Tully, Romy Spitz, Suellen Doggett, Ed Doggett, Wendy O’Donovan, Rachel Dyer, Cullen Ryan, Elizabeth Baranick. Via telephone: Karen Mason, Laurie Raymond, Jodi Benvie, Stacey Lamontagne, Laurie Kimball, Suzanne Boras, Sue Witt, Julie Moulton, Priscilla Burnett, Meg Dexter, Charlene Kinnelly.
Cullen Ryan introduced himself and welcomed the group and thanked them for braving the snowstorm.  Participants introduced themselves.  A motion was made and seconded to accept the minutes from last month’s meeting.  Minutes were accepted.  
First featured speaker:

Rachel Dyer, Policy and Planning Specialist, Maine Developmental Disabilities Council.  www.maineddc.org  

Rachel noted how central employment is to one’s identity.  It’s where we develop collegial relationships, form friendships, earn financial stability and gain a sense of purpose and security.  Rachel’s PowerPoint presentation on “Employment First” outlined some of the challenges faced by people with disabilities, the ideas behind its creation, and what it hopes to achieve.  Click here for the PowerPoint presentation.  Rachel also provided a fact sheet about “Employment First” that explains what it would mean for Maine. Click here to view the Fact Sheet.  The draft bill, “Employment First Maine Act”, will be sponsored by Senator Justin Alfond during the next Legislative session.  Click here to view the draft bill.  Rachel said there will be changes made to the draft before the final printing.  She added the bill does not have a lot of teeth because it doesn’t call for changes in current practices.        
Question:  What is the earning allowance for a person on SSDI (Social Security Disability Insurance)?  How much can they earn without jeopardizing their SSDI?    
Response:  I have never seen it reduced to nothing.  But, you do have to report wages monthly and the funding is adjusted accordingly.  Money earned or funded, you basically end up in the same place.
Response:  You can earn a certain amount before reductions start.  After you reach that amount, $1 will be deducted for every $2 earned.  The person can even retain Maine Care.   
Question:  Where do I go to find out how much someone can make? 

Response:  Maine Medical Center, they can calculate it for you.  

Response:  I think you go to their career center.

Comment:  The ABLE Act (Achieving a Better Life Experience) is being re-introduced.  It would loosen some restrictions.  Right now a person can only have $2,000 in their account.  

Response:  I don’t think that’s accurate.  A person can save money while receiving Social Security.  There’s a lot of bewilderment out there.  It would be helpful to have a representative from Social Security come and talk about these issues.  I have found Social Security to be one of the best agencies to work with. 

Question:  Is this SSI or SSDI? 

Response:  Both. 

Comment:  My daughter receives SSI and we went over $2,000 in savings once.  Monthly deductions were taken from her funding.  The penalty is real for SSI. 

Comment:  My son gets Social Security as part of my claim but also gets SSDI.  With SSDI, it doesn’t matter what he saves. I don’t have a sense his benefit will change, but the supplemental goes away.
Comment:  General Assistance makes people spend down to nothing before they can get any funding.  
Comment:  It presents an ethical dilemma.  How do you pull someone out of poverty if they have to deplete their resources to get help?
Comment:  Let’s talk more about the ABLE Act at some point.  

Editorial comment: The ABLE Act would amend Section 529 of the Internal Revenue Service Code of 1986 to create tax-free savings accounts for individuals with disabilities. The bill aims to ease financial strains faced by individuals with disabilities by making tax-free savings accounts available to cover qualified expenses such as housing, education, medical and dental care, housing, employment training, assistive technology, and transportation. The bill would supplement, but not supplant, benefits provided through private insurances, the Medicaid program, the supplemental security income program, the beneficiary’s employment, and other sources.  It will eliminate barriers to work and saving by preventing dollars saved through ABLE accounts from counting against an individual’s eligibility for any federal benefits program.
Comment/question:  “Employment First” is a great idea!  I’m happy Maine is signing on.  There are so many people with disabilities who would love to work but can’t right now.  How is this going to change things?  There is a wide disparity between people saying they want to work and those who get jobs.   

Comment:  It would be helpful to hear from the Department of Labor (DOL).  I know DOL worked with Proctor and Gamble to develop employment services and supports at their manufacturing plants.  They are earmarking jobs for people with disabilities.  People working at Tambrands are making good money.  The Walgreens model calls for dedicating positions in the general workforce for people with disabilities.  They have made a commitment to do what it takes to keep folks employed.  What about microenterprises?  What do you do with 20% unemployment?   
Comment:  Resources must be available to young people so they get into the world of employment.  Early employment experiences are so important. 
Comment:  This may sound like “pie in the sky”, but we need to build public awareness around this issue.  We need a PR campaign that puts the face of people with disabilities out there as successful workers.  Eventually, more employers will come around.
Response:  “Employment First” doesn’t fix other things but employment is pretty palatable in the state. 
Question:  Are there opportunities in agriculture for people with disabilities? 
Response:  I haven’t heard of any targeted efforts.

Comment:  Goodwill has a program called AgrAbility. (FMI: http://www.goodwillnne.org/programs/workforce-solutions/agrability/ ).  If you contact Goodwill, they can put you in touch with folks who are working in agriculture. Comment:  That would be great.  Some folks with disabilities don’t want typical jobs. 
Comment:  Other states also have programs.  The ARC Alliances have programs, my daughter teaches at one in Maryland.   
Question:  Is there an agency point of view?  Can you specify what sort of collaboration there might be between agencies?  The referral process for people with significant disabilities can be lengthy.  Is there data-sharing between DHHS and VR (Vocational Rehabilitation)?

Question:  Is there job-coaching for people who need it? 

Response:  “Employment First” doesn’t change the way things are currently set up.  There aren’t specific expectations of changes.

Comment:  My son has been employed for five years.  I’ve been actively involved in his employment and have employed other people with disabilities.  We start with training and establish expectations.  Support must be provided to employers too; otherwise, they’re not going to be happy and won’t try again.  You have to intervene in the beginning.  It’s naïve to think kids are coming out of school fully ready for employment

Comment:  We’ve done a lot in Bar Harbor to try to help people get jobs.  We’ve assessed employers’ needs but most aren’t trying to see good matches with the people we are trying to place.  Employers don’t have the time or inclination to make it work and keep it interesting.
Comment:  Could the SIS (Supports Intensity Scale) be used to achieve successful job placements?  There should be a correlation between a person’s intellectual capacity, job skills and other strengths when trying to find employment for them.
Comment:  There are some possibilities we could incorporate the SIS.  The people currently administering it may have looked at this.  This could be useful feedback to DHHS. 

Question:  Is HSIR (Human Services Research Institute) the administrator?  
Response:  Yes, but DHHS may not have bought this component from the company.    
Comment:  After placement, employers are looking for intermediaries to talk to regarding the people with disabilities they have hired.  What kinds of support do employers need, third person, natural supports, job coaches?  Employers must be committed to making it work and make sure the person is ready before he/she gets there, not WHEN they get there!  Some levels of skills are needed.  Knowing how to read is very helpful, as is attentiveness and a desire to be successful.  We had people come from agencies that might get people jobs but didn’t understand people had to bring lunch, needed help with transportation, or other basic things.  Employers are amazed at how much they get out of hiring people with disabilities.  But people need our advocacy, compassion, and encouragement to make it happen. They also need for someone to continuously check in on how things are going.

Comment:  Maine Medical Center has summer employment opportunities that last 6-7 weeks.  There is a fee but the interns get paid.  It would be interesting to hear how they approached employers.  And it would be interesting to hear about mistakes people make.  Businesses can’t employ people just to do the right, “nice” thing.  It has to be more, “We have a job” and “I have a person for that job” approach.
Cullen thanks Rachel for her presentation and encouraged the group to keep the dialogue going next month.

Second featured speaker:
Kim Humphrey, Project Coordinator, Patient Navigation Project, Maine Primary Care Association. 

Maine Primary Care Association (MPCA) is contracted by Maine Developmental Disabilities Council to write a white paper about the importance of including the Intellectual/Cognitive Disabilities I/CD (or Developmental Disabilities) population in healthcare improvement efforts currently occurring in Maine.  Kim Humphrey, representing MPCA and also a member of the coalition, led a discussion forum to gain feedback from MCHQS members on the white paper draft titled “Leverage Points in Delivery System Reform:  Improving Care for Complex Patients”.  The purpose of the discussion forum was to incorporate feedback on the main focus points of the paper to make sure it accurately reflects the current needs, strategies and voices of this population. The discussion focused on:

· Health inequalities

· Coordinating Care

· Including the voice of patients and families in healthcare

Anyone wishing to provide more feedback on these points or to review the entire draft please email Kim at khumphrey@mepca.org.  FMI on Maine Primary Care Association visit:  www.mepca.org 

Comment:  My daughter has 11 providers, and even with electronic records, I have to bring her PCP with us.  We have to be advocates for the individual. 
Comment:  We have to be careful when we accompany an individual to make sure care provider know who they are supposed to be talking to.  Answers to an individual’s questions should be directed to that person, not the advocate.  Care providers need to be sensitive to the individual.  The communication piece is critical.
Comment:  We have pretty good relationships with care providers but they aren’t proactive.  We make sure regular medical necessities are taken care, but what happens when we die?  

Cullen thanked Kim for her presentation, adding it certainly gave people things to think about. 
DHHS and Legislative Updates     www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads/ 
Karen Mason, Program Manager of the Office of Aging and Disability Services at DHHS, joined the Coalition by phone.  As of January 28, 2013, the wait list numbers were as follows: Section 21:  Priority 1 – 172, Priority 2 – 253, Priority 3 – 354, for  a total of 779 people.  Section 29 has 432 people on the waitlist, and there are 231 people on both lists.  DHHS was able to offer 9 people Section 21 services in January.  This is more than the anticipated two people per month.  DHHS and OADS are continuing to look for, and finding savings.  This is why 9 people were offered Section 21 services last month. 
Curtailment is in the hands of the Legislature, where there are ongoing debates and hearings about it and the Supplemental Budget.  An Employment Specialist from VR is willing and interested to come to speak to the Coalition.  The Youth in Transition team has been meeting with Child and Family Services.  They are ready to roll out an Early Referral team who will identify youth between 16-18 years old, to help them look forward as they age up through the system.  They will work on intake and eligibility so that transitions can be smoother.  This is being done consistently in Portland.  In March, teams like those in Portland will be re-created throughout the state.

Question:  What is the status of the SIS?
Karen:  Additional people have been certified.  There are now 11 interviewers on board.  Nine hundred forty two (942) of the SIS interviews have been completed. 
Comment:  Do you have any findings yet?  
Karen:  The goal is to complete 1,700 SIS interviews by June which represents 80% of the total.  The HSRI team will be able to get more solid findings then.  We only have preliminary results, in July we’ll have better data. 

Question:  Will hybrid housing models be able to use Section 29 funding? 
Karen:  There is a Legislative proposal but I’m sorry I can’t remember who proposed it.  Do you know, Representative Stuckey?

Rep. Stuckey and Cullen:  The Proposal flows from the White Paper.  Section 29 will support people, but on a lighter scale.  They may get 20-40 hours of support per week rather than the full boat.

Question:  Is this for people living in their parents’ home?

Cullen:  Yes, or adequately supported in their own apartment.  We want to simply meet people where they are at and not provide any more support than they need.  It doesn’t presume everyone on the Section 21 wait list needs everything.  Some people will stay at home and some will live in the community.  
Rep. Stuckey:  LD8 seeks to add home supports to Section 29.  Multiple bills have been proposed.  LD 29 and 30 came out of the HHS Committee with unanimous support.  The bill is okay, but now it’s just about the money.  There have been some changes to housing supports.  

Cullen:  This is a perfect segue way to get Legislative updates from Charlene Kinnelly, who is joining us by phone. 

Charlene:  The Supplemental Budget is not out of Appropriations yet.  Regarding the rental subsidy cut, the committee unanimously restored half of the money.  So, the six month elimination will be reduced to 3 months if it holds.  LD 29 and 30 sponsored by Senator Flood will add 1 million dollars in seed money into Sections 29 and 21 respectively.  Both were unanimously passed by the HHS Committee and now go the Appropriations Committee.  We hoped money would be folded into the Biennial Budget or go to the table.  Some proposals sit on the table until the end of the session.  If there is any money left over, tabled items are considered.  Proposals can receive finding or die on the table.  LD 8, sponsored by Representative Chase, has been heard by the HHS Committee.  There is a work session tomorrow.  I have the impression that Rep. Chase is proposing to allow in-home support, but not to have a price tag on it.  Section 29 would offer in-home support as an option.
Question:  Do you have an update on Curtailment or the Supplemental Budget? 
Response:  Appropriations hit a road block including drugs for the elderly, GA (General Assistance), and charter schools.  They’re optimistic they can pass something today.  They are feeling pressure to vote the bill out this week. 

They’re thinking we’re a month and a half into the three month rental subsidy cut, so we’re nearing the end.  It was never meant to be a permanent solution. 
Question:  What about the lawsuit?  I’m surprised no one has mentioned it.  

Response:  HHS members mentioned it in committee this week.  The Attorney General has not made a legal response to the court.  The lawsuit will have a larger role later.  Kind of glad it’s there because it’s hard to get peoples’ attention sometimes.  Sorry it has to happen, but glad it’s there.   
Rep. Stuckey:  The intension of leadership is to get the Supplemental Budget done.

Comment:  There will be consequences as they get things sorted out but they have found some savings.  There are some fairly significant differences between caucuses.  

Cullen thanked Charlene for keeping the Coalition up-to-date on Legislation.

Housing Update
Cullen:  Maine State Housing Authority is unlikely to have resources for supportive housing until services are straightened out and predictable.  That is a large part of why we are focusing on trying to make services available and predictable.  One of the sources of funding for supportive housing comes from the State HOME Fund (Housing Opportunities for Maine).  These funds have been financed since the early 1980’s by taking a small percentage from real estate transfer taxes.  Ten dollars is generated in private and federal resources for every dollar in the fund.  It was flat-funded in the Governor’s Biennial Budget, which was better than it being raided.  There was a loss of $2M in HOME funds in FY 2013.  Low Income Housing Tax Credit (LIHTC) projects depend on the state bonding money for affordable housing.  The Governor’s Administration has been opposed to bonding money.  Right now, there is a very finite amount of money for development purposes.  I met with the new State Treasurer, who is supportive of restoring bonds for affordable housing.  
Section 8 is in tough shape and will be in an even worse state if Sequestration happens.  On January 2nd, I sent a letter to our delegation explaining our concerns.  We have been heard by our delegation.  If Sequestration occurs, on March 1st, there will be a 5.1% cut to HUD programs.  This translates into a loss of 600-700 Section 8 vouchers in Maine.  This could gravely affect our community since SSI and SSDI alone are insufficient to cover rent and other expenses.  Though 12,000 people receive Section 8, there are 13,000 people waiting for Section 8 vouchers.  The wait for some has been as long as 10 years.  Sequestration will affect some people who already have Section 8 vouchers, including the frail and the elderly.  Six to seven hundred could randomly lose their vouchers.  Senator Collins has some influence in the Senate because she sits on the committee that oversees HUD (the THUD subcommittee – Transportation, Housing and Urban Development). 
Question:  I thought the waiting list stopped in 2009.

Response:  It started in 2005-06 and has grown to those numbers over the years.  

Contact your Legislator
Cullen:  This is an important time to contact your Representatives!  Darla Chafin, who is a member of this Coalition and the mother of a daughter with disabilities, shared an email she sent to her Legislator with me and gave me permission to share it with the group:
“First, I do congratulate you on your election.  However, you are entering the legislature in one of its toughest years, I'm afraid.  
 
Today I received a very short introduction to the Governor's Curtailment Order and the supplemental budget at a meeting of the Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services.  I will be attending information meetings in the Health and Human Services Committee this week when I can and other meetings of the Committee as well.
 
My forty-five year old daughter was a resident of Pineland Center until its closure.  We had a rough time with her community placement in the years that have followed.  She has been served by four agencies and it would have been more (or maybe one would have been found that was suitable earlier)  if there had been availabilities.  In 2010, a former housemate of hers was dying of cancer and her parents asked that Cathy should have the opportunity to take her place since they knew we had not found a good placement for her.  I think it was only because of the circumstances involved and the agency's compassion for Cathy that she was placed there.  At that point, Cathy didn't care much about her life, did not trust many people, and appeared frightened a great deal of the time.  
 
She now attends a day program, visits in the community, has small chores to do, and enjoys living with people she knew many years ago.  She again eats meals at a table with her roommates, and is beginning to speak a little and sign again.  She obviously is not the common cognitively disabled person you hear about. And I feel guilty that she is such a complicated case.  However, it is wonderful to see her not panic when I am saying goodbye and not standing with her face pressed against the window, looking for my car when I arrive.  
 
I have many friends whose children are on the waiting list for appropriate services.  Their children live at home with them.  One woman asked how to get her son on the waiting list.  He had been in the school system.  These people are not as old as I am, but several of them are in their sixties.  At best, this is a hard and expensive life we lead.  
 
I will continue to be in touch with you.  Sooner or later, you will have to vote on the final budget proposal that is presented.  Please remember these people when you do.”
 
Thank you.
Darla Stimpson Chafin
(If people would like to send a similar message to their Legislatosr, they can find their Representatives through the following links:  
Find your Legislator here:  http://www.maine.gov/legis/house/townlist.htm 

Complete Committee list here:  http://www.maine.gov/legis/house/commlist.doc
Other updates:
SMACT             Link to SMACT blog:  http://blogs.portlandschools.org/smact
Mary Chris Semrow said Millie Phillips spoke at the last SMACT meeting about intake criteria.  Ms. Phipps reviewed eligibility requirements.  FMI about case management, click on the following link:   http://www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads/disability/ds/comm-cm/CM_Manual/Eligibility.html
DD Continuum of Care Update:
DD CoC subcommittee’s White Paper is being largely endorsed by the DHHS Committee working on LD1816.  The first four pages have been tweaked to use more global language, but the content remains intact.  The ideas dovetail nicely with LD1816. 
Other announcements or comments:
Charlene:  Providers learned that as of March 1st, a new utilization review process will begin, particularly looking at residential supports.  No idea as yet about its impact.  Also, medical necessity will be closely scrutinized.  We are very concerned about this.  Guardians and support staff have not received any information and haven’t even completed training yet. 
Question:  Which residential services are you talking about?  Supportive living, agency operated, shared living, living supports less than 24 hours a day, community supports? 
Question:  Enhanced shared living model that’s now all home supports?  APS shared living is in discussion now.  
Response:  APS, Section 28, still needs all paperwork for two, eight hour days to get it done. 
Providers share your concerns.  
Coalition Website:  www.maineparentcoalition.org
Visit the redesigned website!  If you have postings for the website, please email them to Cullen (Cullen@chomhousing.org) or Elizabeth (Elizabeth@chomhousing.org). If you’d like to contribute a photo, please send them to either one of us via email.  We’ll also need you to sign a release to use the photo (available on the website).  The website has the meeting minutes, Action Alerts, postings of upcoming events, and helpful links to useful websites.  The Coalition is also on Facebook.  
Our next meeting is on March 11, 2013, from 12-2PM.  The featured speaker will be Gail Fanjoy, Executive Director, KFI. The topic will be Employment with Wraparound Supports.  Also featured:  Christine MacKenzie, Director of Maine Medical Center’s Vocational Services Business Advisory Council.  
Unless otherwise decided, all Coalition meetings are the second Monday of the month from 12-2pm (at 307 Cumberland Avenue in Portland).  If you wish to join via telephone, please call (879-0347) or email Elizabeth or Cullen at CHOM prior to the meeting so we can activate the conference line.  To phone in dial, 1-605-475-4350, when prompted, slowly enter the code 810-236#.  We’d love to have you with us! 
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